Riccall Parish Council-Annual report 2023/24
Welcome to this year’s Annual Report for Riccall Parish Council. The Council’s business plan continues to deliver important services and new projects and facilities for Riccall.

Financially
The precept for 2024/25 will cost the average (Band D) household in Riccall £113.96 per year which is an increase of 3.28% on the previous year. The decision to increase the band D charge by 3.28% was made in the light of the current financial situation the council faces. We all find ourselves, including the council, having to pay much higher bills. When we put this financial year’s budget together inflation was well above 4%. Once again we are very much aware of the hardship residents are facing and we have tried our best to keep the increase as small as possible. This year we will bridge any financial gaps by taking funds from the council’s general reserves.

Once completed, a summary of Riccall Parish Council’s accounts for 2023/24 will be displayed on the parish council website, www.riccallparishcouncil.org.uk. Riccall Parish Council enters into a full and detailed budgetary process. We are subject to both an internal and an external financial audit.

Riccall Parish Council provides the following services: 

Riccall Parish Council currently employs four staff, the Clerk/Finance Officer, an Administration Assistant, a Litter Collector and a Lengthsman. 

The Clerk/Finance Officer organises and manages the work of the Council, arranging and attending meetings, dealing with local residents, North Yorkshire C, North Yorkshire Police, contractors, the management of project work, partnership arrangements and administrative work. 
The Administration Assistant works part-time assisting in the office and keeping the notice boards and website up to date with news and information.
Our Litter Collector keeps the village clear of litter and, whilst on his rounds, helps the Council by reporting other problems quickly to the Clerk. 
The Council Lengthsman carries out routine maintenance and various other jobs that are necessary. 
Riccall Parish Council provides many local services as listed below:

· Street lighting is provided and maintained. New street-lights are installed/replaced when necessary. 

· Grass cutting is carried out on the highway verges and public spaces such as Riccall Park, Jubilee sports field, the Village Green, and the Church grounds. 

· General litter collection from footpaths and public areas in the village and some areas outside of the village centre. 

· Local planning matters are considered, and responses submitted to the local planning authority – NYC 

· Providing litter/cigarette and dog bins for various public areas. 

· Central Village Rights of Way are walked annually, maintained, strimmed and kept clear. 

· Trees on Council land are maintained and annually assessed. 

· Public areas owned or leased by RPC are risk assessed regularly. 

· Planting bulbs and maintaining village name planters. 

· Recreational project work is managed to develop public areas within the community for recreational use. 

· The play and outdoor gym equipment and skate park are professionally inspected, maintained, and improved, as necessary. 

· Working with your local District and County Councillors and MP to resolve Riccall issues. 

· Producing a regular newsletter, ‘The Riccall Beacon,’ to communicate about Council news/initiatives and to offer the community an opportunity to include other news and events. 

· Pest control on public areas, as necessary. 

· Offers, manages, and promotes a ‘Community Grant Scheme’, allowing Riccall Community Groups to apply for limited funding. 

· Assessing traffic schemes and helping to ensure that Riccall is represented as fully as possible in local traffic management. 

· Providing and assessing winter maintenance with salt bins for community use on footpaths (The grit is not for personal use on private drives and footpaths) and the development of Riccall winter gritting / snow patrol which relies upon community volunteers. 

· Providing a Council Office, making our services as accessible as possible to the community. 

· Supporting a Community Library which includes a children’s area, 

· Developing funding bids, applications and accompanying business plans to ensure Riccall benefits from as much available national and local funding as possible. 

· Supporting the Riccall village band to provide Christmas Carols on the village green, held on Christmas Eve. 

· Supporting the Resilience Group, who in turn offer support to residents and our neighbouring settlements if required, in times of need. 

Recreation and Leisure 

Riccall Park continues to be well used and a valuable asset for the community. The equipment is regularly assessed and maintained. Thanks go to our grounds’ maintenance contractor, who cut the grass at the park and Jubilee sports-field amongst many other public areas in Riccall.  The Outdoor Gym is now well established as part of the facilities we offer at the park. There is a large information board on-site explaining how to use each item of equipment. The Outdoor Gym is for adults and young people over the age of 14. 
The maintenance of the park in particular uses a lot of council funds and unfortunately we have seen some anti-social behaviour and criminal damage which impacts the use of the park for our community.  The police carry-out regular patrols when they have the resources but they are not able to patrol the park as often as we would like. You can help us - if you see anything untoward please phone the police on 101 and let us know clerk@riccallparishcouncil.org.uk. Thank you. 


Riccall Jubilee Sports-field 

Riccall United FC is an FA Charter Standard Development Club and continues to do a fantastic job in setting up and running junior football teams within the community. For details about playing junior football in Riccall contact:

· Liam Bradley, liambradley@riccallunited.com Tel: 07496 026591. 
The field is in use most weekends and for evening training for Riccall junior football teams. It is a public area – so please feel free to use the field for family games and sports (if organised sport is not taking place). 
NB: Please note that dogs are not allowed on the field at any time.

The Woodland Walk alongside the sports field welcomes well behaved dogs and owners and has dog bins located at both entrances, please use them. If you have ideas about Riccall Park or the Jubilee Sports field and their community use, we are always happy to hear them. Some areas of the field are not cut regularly to encourage the growth of naturally wild species to repopulate the area and in turn attract insects and wildlife, we ask for your continued support and respect for these areas. 
Environment and Conservation 
Riccall Lands Charity continues to provide many wonderful areas of nature at the northern end of the village within the ‘Millennium Green’ and ‘Northfield Wood’ and we hope that you are all able to make good use of these areas. 
Riccall Wood Meadow has now been established and with the help of the villagers we planted 950 trees at the end of November 23 and a further 50 fruit trees in early December 23. Riccall is making a contribution to reduce its carbon footprint by producing lots of fruit and vegetables and recycling waste using composting areas. 

Riccall Round Walk 
The walks are sign posted and a leaflet is available for both residents and visitors to the area. There are two walks, both around 4/5 km in length. The Council is grateful to the Heritage Lottery Fund for providing just over £5,000 to help put six interpretation boards around Riccall. The boards are sited at the Village Green, Millennium Green, Riccall Park, King Rudding Lane (near the turn off to the Grange), Riccall Landing and the Riccall Regen Centre. Each board contains local history and other information pertinent to the area in which it stands. The Regen Centre board displays a copy of the Riccall Round Walk leaflet as it is the starting point for the walks. The local history trail forms part of the Riccall Round Walk. 

The Council recognises ongoing problems with dog fouling on our community footpaths and encourages any ideas to help combat the problem.
Traffic and Highways 
The Council continues to push for traffic improvements for Riccall and if any residents wish to note speeding issues, please use the ‘95 Alive’ form on the Parish Council website to report them. These reports form the basis for areas monitored by Community Speed Watch. RPC have also installed speed bumps to aid in the reduction of speed on Kelfield road. 
A Traffic Working group is working very closely with PC Richard Wood monitoring the parking issues in Riccall. One of the main concerns is parking on pavements, causing pedestrians and wheelchair and disability vehicle users to move onto the road to pass. We politely ask that residents are considerate and avoid parking on pavements. In addition, we work with NYC highways, to encourage residents to keep their hedges that adjoin pavements trimmed in line with NYC regulations to avoid obstructing the pavements. We are continually looking for solutions and work with the authorities to try to achieve this. 

We are working with North Yorkshire C to address the speeding in the village. We now have our own permanent Vehicle Activated Signs (VAS) installed in the village, we have two units and four locations where we can move them around. These have been funded by CIL (Community Infrastructure Levy) money.

Street-lighting 
We continue to report faulty streetlights on behalf of residents. Please contact the office and we will pass on your reports, (please supply the number on the lamp post and location where possible). Whether the lights belong to Riccall PC or NYC highways, we will report them.  NYC operate an energy saving scheme by switching off some lights between 12pm and 5am. Due to high energy cost’s it has been recommended that we change the units to LED lanterns as and when they become faulty, which we have been doing.  They will have part light setting fitted so the lights come on automatically when it is dusk and go out when it is dawn.

No Cold Calling Zone 
At the request of residents, many of whom have been upset by doorstep callers, the whole village is now a No Cold Calling Zone, giving all our residents peace of mind that there should be no further uninvited doorstep sellers, (this does not apply to Charities). Please report any incidents to Trading Standards at North Yorkshire Council or via the Parish Council. 

Riccall Winter Gritting (Snow Patrol) team
Thank you again to our volunteers who make up the Riccall winter gritting team. Although it has been another mild winter this group of hardy volunteers have once again been actively gritting our paths this winter, helping to keep everyone safe. Their community spirit is exceptional and they have been recognised by North Yorkshire Council as an exemplar group within North Yorkshire.

Riccall and District Resilience Plan Group
This group of volunteers have been working tirelessly over that last seven years and continue to develop and expand their offering to our local communities. The group has recently gained registered charity status allowing them to apply to the larger funders. They are now working with communities in Riccall, Kelfield, Barlby and Selby and have plans to continue to expand helping other local communities. Another local group demonstrating outstanding community spirt.

Community Library 

The Community Library has gone from strength to strength since its move to the Village Institute a few years ago and many of you are using it regularly. There is a good selection of books on offer for all age groups and they are changed every three months from the stock at North Yorkshire Library Services. The volunteers do a fantastic job. Our sincere thanks go to them all. 

Beacon
The Council produce a bi-yearly beacon which contains all local information and we work closely with our local businesses and clubs to keep you updated
Thank you to everyone who contributes to the Beacon including the councillors who deliver them to everyone in the village.
Web Site (www.riccallparishcouncil.org.uk)
The site has sections on news, Council business, events and local contacts, amongst many other links and features such as the Riccall Round Walks. Local information, including events information, which is posted on the ‘Latest News’ feature. We will also post any information relating to major roadworks affecting the village which we are aware of. We are aware that the website is outdated and very much in need of a re-vamp which the Council will be undertaking in the next 12 months. 
Facebook 
We now regularly give updates as to issues/work that is happening on our Facebook page “Riccall Parish Council”. If you have concerns and want information or updates, please contact us via clerk@riccallparishcouncil.org.uk or ask a Councillor. If we cannot answer your question, we will find the answer and get back to you. 

Planning matters 
Riccall will continue to grow in line with other local towns and villages and the Council has a working ‘Village Design Statement’ (visit the website to see it) to ensure that any development will be sympathetic to the current housing style. Rural Exception Sites are used for the development of affordable housing for people with local connection in perpetuity. These are often within or adjacent to a village development boundary. The preparation of the new Selby Local Plan provides the opportunity to consider what sort of place we would like Selby to be in 2040. The plan will set out a vision and framework for future growth of the district, identifying where new housing, employment and other development will be located. The Local Plan will also set out policies which the Council will use to determine planning applications and, once adopted, will replace the Selby District Core Strategy Local Plan (2013) and those policies that have been ‘saved’ from the Selby District Local Plan (2005). 

Members of the Council 
There have been a number of changes of Councillors over the past year. 3 councillors have left for various reasons and 2 positions have since been filled, we do have a vacancy so please have a think to see if you want to join your local council supporting our community.
I would like to take the opportunity to thank Brain Keen who left RPC in January 2024, Brian has been a huge asset to the Council and has chaired for over 20 years bringing a wealth of experience and knowledge and will be missed by the Council, but he remains an active member of our community. 
Council staff 
There has also been a change to our staffing and our long standing clerk left in November 2023, again Sandra worked with RPC since 2011 and I want to extend my thanks to her commitment and hard work over the years. 
Jake Blenkin (Council Clerk and Responsible Finance Officer). Jake has recently been appointed and is a local resident from Riccall. He manages the day-to-day business of the Council, its meetings, finances, project work, activities, staff, services and partnerships. You can make enquiries to us at clerk@riccallparishcouncil.org.uk

Glenda Brown (Administration Assistant). Glenda helps part-time in the office with various aspects of Council business.  
Steve Golton (our litter collector). Steve lives in Riccall and enjoys working within his own community. 

Gavin Wright (our lengthsman). Gavin carries out repairs and general maintenance on behalf of the Council and can mostly be seen on-site at Riccall Park completing maintenance and minor repairs. 

Engaging our young people 

RPC have appointed a Youth Councillor and you will see him out and about helping the community. 

Riccall Youth of the Year 

This is an annual award, do you know a young person aged 18 or under who would deserve this title for 2024? Perhaps someone that has gone out of their way to give their time to a community group or activity? Maybe someone that has tried to help others or has shown maturity beyond their years? If you would like to nominate someone for the award this year, then please do so by contacting clerk@riccallparishcouncil.org.uk. Nominations should be submitted by Friday 11th November 2024.

District and County Councillors 

As from the 31st March 2023 Selby District Council ceased to exist and Selby along with 6 other local councils are now North Yorkshire Council. In the restructure there will no longer be a District Councillor only a County Councillor. Stephanie Duckett remains as our County Councillor, who will also represent Barlby and Osgodby. 

Reform of local government in York and North Yorkshire 

Leaders of City of York Council, North Yorkshire County Council, and the seven District Councils within North Yorkshire have been working on a deal with the Local Government Minister that will see specific powers (and significant funding) devolved to the York & North Yorkshire area. A condition of this is that there will be an elected Mayor for the York and North Yorkshire area who will be directly accountable for the new powers and associated funding. 

Since reporting on the above, the government decided to split North Yorkshire into two. City Of York will remain the same but the seven District Councils will be dissolved, and they will form a new Unitary Council consisting of Craven, Hambleton, Harrogate, Richmondshire, Ryedale, Scarborough and Selby. District Councils will continue to operate until March 2023, then from April they will become one Unitary council.

NY Police 
PC Richard Wood is now covering the Selby North area. He is active and attends a lot of RPC meetings We request a police report on a monthly basis so we can add it to our minutes.  
Methodist Church
You will be aware that RPC bought the Methodist church in April 2023 and have been working hard with a local architect, Crescent architects to design the refurbishment in line with Government and legal standards. After a lengthy tendering process RPC are really pleased to announce that a local company PJS Joinery, owned by Paul Shouksmith who lives locally has been appointed to undertake the first part of the works, transforming the office for the Council. This is another example of RPC striving to work with our local community to ensure local businesses and community members are involved in RPC projects. This will become a community hub, it is available to rent, and we already host Tai Chi classes on a Tuesday night, Community choir on a Wednesday night and individual bookings. If you are interested in renting the hub, please contact the clerk at clerk@riccallparishcouncil.org.uk 

I would like to thank the working group for working so hard on this and ensuring the correct legal provisions were made to ensure our community has the hub it deserves. 

Conclusion 
The Council continues to work hard on behalf of the residents of Riccall. We welcome any member of the public to our meetings; these are held usually on the third Monday evening of each month, with the exception of August, starting with public participation at 7.15pm. The past few years have given everyone unexpected and unprecedented challenges, but the Council remain committed to the residents of Riccall.  

Cllr Amanda Lee 

Chairman, Riccall Parish 

Parish Council members for 2023/24
Cllr Amanda Lee, 22, Holmes Drive

Cllr Martin Wiles, 66, Chapel Walk 

Cllr Keith Dawson, 3 Kelfield Rd 

Cllr Graham Lindsay, 6, King Rudding Close

Cllr Jeff Marston, 23, Selby Road 

Cllr Mark Nuttall, 1, King Rudding Close 

Cllr Rebecca Tatterton, 11, Chapel Walk

Cllr Jennifer Tongue, 4, Holmes Drive

Cllr Rob Starford, 5, Saunters Way

Cllr Andrew Newton, 22 Mount Park 
